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Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board 

Wednesday, April 24, 2019 

Virginia Horse Center 

Lexington, Virginia 

 

TIME AND PLACE 

The meeting of the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board convened at 10:00 a.m. on Wednesday, 

April 24, 2019 at the Virginia Horse Center in Lexington, Virginia. 

 

VIRGINIA SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT 

Richard A. Street, Chair 

Barry L. Marten, Vice Chair 

Chuck Arnason 

Gray Coyner 

Janette Kennedy 

Charles Newton 

Cindy Smith 

Adam Wilson 

Clyde Cristman, DCR Director Ex Officio 

John A. Bricker, NRCS, Ex Officio 

Dan Goerlich, VCE, Invitee 

 

VIRGINIA SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION BOARD MEMBERS NOT PRESENT 

Mario Albritton 

 

DCR STAFF PRESENT 

Rochelle Altholz, Deputy Director for Administration 

Isaac Sarver, Deputy Director for Board and Constituent Services 

David Bryan, Agricultural Incentives Program Manager 

Michael Fletcher, Board and Constituent Services Liaison 

Darryl M. Glover, Director, Division of Soil and Water Conservation 

Wendy Howard-Cooper, Acting Director, Division of Dam Safety and Floodplain Management 

Sharon Partee, Finance Director 

Amy Walker, Conservation District Coordinator 

Christine Watlington, Policy and Regulatory Coordinator 

Matthew Gooch, Office of the Attorney General 

 

OTHERS PRESENT 

Kendall Tyree, Virginia Association of Soil and Water Conservation Districts 

Steven Meeks, Thomas Jefferson Soil and Water Conservation District 

James Tillman, NRCS 

Martha Moore, Virginia Farm Bureau 

Kyle Shreve, Virginia Agribusiness Council 

Matt Kowalski, Chesapeake Bay Foundation 

Suzanne Brown, Loudoun Soil and Water Conservation District 
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ESTABLISHMENT OF A QUORUM 

With eight (8) members of the Board present, a quorum was established. 

 

CALL TO ORDER AND INTRODUCTIONS 

 

Chairman Street called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and called for introductions. 

 

Mr. Gooch announced that this would be his last meeting with the Soil and Water Conservation Board as 

he was leaving the Office of the Attorney General. 

 

Director Cristman thanked Mr. Gooch for his seven years of service to the Board and the agency. 

 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM MARCH 20, 2019 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Wilson moved that the minutes from the March 20, 2019 meeting of the Virginia Soil and Water 

Conservation Board be approved as submitted.  Mr. Arnason seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Mr. Coyner observed that the section regarding the Equine Workgroup should be more comprehensive 

and not just limited to horse pasture management.   

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Marten moved that the minutes from the March 20, 2019 meeting of the Virginia Soil and Water 

Conservation Board be amended to address concerns regarding the Equine Workgroup and staff was 

directed to make the necessary edits to the document. Mr. Coyner seconded and the motion carried. 

 

DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Clyde Cristman, DCR Director 

 

Director Cristman noted the following in his report. 

 

• He thanked Ms. Howard-Cooper for serving the role of Acting Director of the Division of Dam 

Safety and Floodplain Management.  The agency will be posting an announcement to recruit for 

a permanent Director position within the next week. 

• Wayne Davis, former Eastern Area Regional Manager, has retired. 

• Governor Northam’s office announced the submission of the draft Chesapeake Bay TMDL Phase 

III WIP (Watershed Improvement Plan).  Mr. Baxter and Mr. Glover met with the EPA earlier in 

the week to review the plan. 

 

DAM SAFETY AND FLOODPLAIN MANAGEMENT – Wendy Howard-Cooper, Acting Director, Division of 

Dam Safety and Floodplain Management 

 

Ms. Howard Cooper noted that the majority of the Dam Safety and Floodplain Management issues 

would be addressed at the May meeting. 

 

DCR staff met with officials from the City of Lynchburg on April 12 to discuss moving forward with the $5 

million appropriation for the repair of College Lake Dam.  DCR staff are in the process of working with 
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the City to develop a grant agreement for this appropriation. The City is currently preparing a scope of 

work.   A motion allocating the  funds on July 1, 2019 will be presented to the Board at the May meeting. 

 

Director Cristman noted that the General Assembly appropriated $5 million specifically for this dam. The 

City intends to decommission the dam, although there is a road across the dam which makes the 

decommissioning more challenging.  

 

Ms. Howard-Cooper reported that the pilot project approved by the Board at the March meeting is 

moving forward.  DCR has signed a letter of intent with the Army Corps of Engineers.  Meetings have 

been scheduled with the City of Franklin and Southampton County.  A meeting will be scheduled with 

respective dam owners. 

 

Dam Safety, Flood Prevention and Protection Assistance Fund Grant Round Update 

 

Ms. Howard-Cooper reported that fifty-two (52) grant applications had been received on time.  Two 

additional applications had been received after the deadline and were disqualified.  Nine of the fifty-two 

were incomplete.  Those applicants were given the opportunity to submit the required information. 

 

There is $1 million available for grant funding.  That includes up to $400K for flood prevention and 

$600,000 for dam safety.   Applications were received for $390K of the available flood prevention 

funding, and $828K of the dam safety funding. If all projects are eligible, applications will have to be 

denied for the first time through this grant process.  Applications will be scored according to the grant 

manual criteria.  All of the available funds will be awarded.  High hazard dams will be prioritized. 

 

Ms. Howard-Cooper advised that the General Assembly had appropriated $400K for the agency to fund 

remote monitoring for district owned dams.  The agency is currently meeting with vendors who provide 

this type of equipment.  Director Cristman noted that the Jordan Dam on the Maury River is scheduled 

to be decommissioned. That is likely to happen in May. 

 

SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION DIVISION REPORT 

 

Division Report – Darryl Glover, Director, Division of Soil and Water Conservation 

 

Mr. Glover gave the following written report: 

 

Mr. Chairman, members of the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board, please accept this Soil and 

Water Conservation Division Report. 

 

Chesapeake Bay WIP III 

The “Draft Chesapeake Bay TMDL Phase III Watershed Implementation Plan” (WIP III) was released to 

the public on April 5.  Public comments will be accepted through June 7, with a final WIP completed in 

early August. Comments can be submitted via: 

Please include the name and mailing address (or e-mail address) of the commenter. 

1. E-mail: chesbayplan@DEQ.Virginia.gov 

2. Postal mail: DEQ, ATTN: Chesbayplan, P.O. Box 1105, Richmond, VA 23218 
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3. Hand-delivery: DEQ, ATTN: Chesbayplan, 1111 East Main Street, Richmond, VA 23219 (Monday 

through Friday, 8:30 a.m. – 5:00 p.m., except on state holidays and any other days on which 

state offices in the Richmond area are closed) 

There will be several public information meetings being hosted by various groups across the Virginia 

Chesapeake Bay watershed, as well as two webinars, both on May 13.  To register, go to:  

9:00 am https://register.gotowebinar.com/register/1461104016153487873 

6:00 pm https://register.gotowebinar.com/register/1788373652161109249 

 

DEQ evaluated the agricultural BMP input decks (i.e. projections of numbers of each type of BMP that 

could be implemented by year 2025) of the 31 (minus the 32nd District, Southside, which was exempted 

due to a heavily forested Bay watershed area) Soil and Water Conservation Districts in Virginia with 

Chesapeake Bay drainage. This evaluation concluded that if fully implemented, 73% of the total 

combined reductions for nitrogen and phosphorus for all 31 of these Districts would be achieved by 

these ten Bay Districts: Eastern Shore, Culpeper, Hanover-Caroline, Headwaters, Lord Fairfax, Northern 

Neck, Robert E. Lee, Shenandoah Valley, Three Rivers, and Thomas Jefferson.  Both the U.S. 

Environmental Protection Agency and the U.S.D.A. Natural Resources Conservation Service have been 

notified that the Commonwealth supports additional financial assistance in these areas. Accordingly, we 

shall propose measures to recognize these Districts’ level of commitment to Chesapeake Bay cleanup via 

recommendations for FY20 Board policies during this meeting. 

 

All agricultural BMP input decks were augmented, at the state level, in order to achieve targeted 

nutrient reductions.  Increases to input decks were most notable for nutrient management (core and 

enhanced), cover crops, conservation plans (which include DCR plans, NRCS plans, and Resource 

Management Plans), and poultry litter transport (from 5,000 – 6,000 tons/year to 89,000 – 90,000 

tons/year by year 2025). In addition to these agricultural BMPs, WIP III also emphasizes animal waste 

facilities, grass and forested buffers, and (additional) livestock stream exclusion. 

 

WIP III recognizes the work of the Agricultural BMP Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) during 2018, 

which will continue through 2019, to propose changes to the Virginia Agricultural BMP Cost Share 

(VACS) Program that could increase participation and result in additional agricultural BMP 

implementation.  The following TAC recommendations have been incorporated into the FY20 Ag BMP 

Manual and/or the annual Board policies being submitted for the Board’s consideration and approval or 

will continue to be discussed by the TAC for FY21.  These recommendations for the VACS Program noted 

in WIP III include: 

• Create additional incentives for a variety of buffer widths and lifespans; 

• Create new incentives for extended BMP lifespans; 

• Establish an equine workgroup to address the implementation of BMPs on equine operations 

including horse pasture and manure management, appropriate stocking rates for horses, 

conditions for financial assistance, etc.; 

• Remove or increase annual participant caps for cost share; 

• Bundle BMPs into single cost share contracts to increase reporting of BMPs; 

• Increase maximum tax credits for BMPs and conservation equipment; 

• Modify practice specifications for cover crops, animal waste and stream protection, forest 

buffers and nutrient management; and 

https://register.gotowebinar.com/register/1461104016153487873
https://register.gotowebinar.com/register/1788373652161109249
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• Move towards regional agricultural BMP priorities. 

Agricultural BMP Technical Advisory Committee 

The full Agricultural BMP Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) has scheduled meetings on:  July 9, 

August 14, October 8, November 20, and December 18.  Revised ground rules for this year and an 

updated list of topics for discussion will be distributed to TAC members by the first full week in May.  

 

Livestock Stream Exclusion Update 

In order to propose the most efficient allocation of supplemental FY 2019 funding recently awarded by 

the General Assembly for the remaining PY15 pending SL-6 livestock stream exclusion practices under 

the 100% cost reimbursement initiative, the Department requested revised cost estimates.  The eight 

affected Soil and Water Conservation Districts (SWCDs) are: Big Walker, Monacan, Mountain Castles, 

Patrick, Peter Francisco, Pittsylvania, Robert E. Lee, and Southside provided this information in early 

April.  As a result, due to some cancellations, the number of backlogged PY15 SL-6 practices has been 

reduced, from roughly 100 to approximately 80.  

 

Conservation Planning Certification Training 

The RUSLE 2 (soils) training classes, scheduled for the coming months by NRCS, have been updated.  The 

May 8 date has been cancelled.  Classes will be on May 15 (Fishersville), June 5 (Richmond NRCS Office), 

and June 12 (Wytheville). As with the other in-person conservation planning courses, SWCD staff who 

are enrolled in the curriculum will be notified of the new dates and automatically registered.  

 

Approval of Board’s Fiscal Year 2020 Virginia Agricultural Cost-share (VACS) BMP Manual – Christine 

Watlington, Policy and Regulatory Coordinator 

 

Ms. Watlington advised the Board that copies of changes to the manual were mailed prior to the 

meeting.  She noted that the packet contained the full BMP Manual with the exception of the section on 

poultry litter transport.  That will be brought for approval at the May meeting.  She also noted that 

tables and specifications had been updated. 

 

In addition, Ms. Watlington advised: 

 

• An animal waste variance procedure was added. This was recommended by the subcommittee 

and approved by the TAC. 

• The section regarding carry over practices was revised. Practices that were considered 18 month 

practices are now recommended to be given two-program years to complete installation or 

implementation.  The local District can approve a third carryover year.  Beyond a third year, 

approval must come from DCR. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Arnason moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the 2020 Virginia 

Agricultural Cost-Share BMP Manual as presented.  Further, the Department is authorized to make 

nonsubstantive changes to include formatting and stylistic changes as necessary to all approved sections 

of the Manual.  The section of the Manual regarding Poultry Litter Transport is omitted from this 

approval.  Mr. Coyner seconded and the motion carried. 
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Approval of Whole Farm Approach Pilot Project Grant Agreement and Specification – Christine 

Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington advised that this project was presented in March.  She also noted that the Board 

originally approved the allocation for funding at the December, 2018 meeting. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Coyner moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the Department of 

Conservation and Recreation and Virginia Soil and Water Conservation District Cost-Share and Technical 

Assistance Grant Agreement for the Implementation of the Whole Farm Approach Pilot Project (Fiscal 

Year 2019) and the WFA-1 specification.  Mr. Wilson seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Approval of Supplemental Grant Agreements for Remaining 2015 SL-6 Practices 

 

This item was deferred until the May meeting. 

 

Review of DRAFT Desktop Guidelines for District Fiscal Operations – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington presented the changes to the Desktop Guidelines for District Fiscal Operations. She 

noted that in future years, the Guidelines may be brought to the Board at the March meeting in order to 

allow Districts additional time to revise accounting and other procedures for the upcoming program 

year. 

 

Key changes related to responsibilities in the Administration and Operations grant, changes in the Code 

of Virginia related to FOIA and others.  The Guidelines also clarified the use of gift cards and clarified 

certain tax forms. 

 

No Board action was necessary at this meeting. 

 

Review of DRAFT Board Policy on Soil and Water Conservation District Administration and Operations 

Funding Allocations for Fiscal Year 2020 – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington presented the Department recommendations to changes based on the expected 

allocation.  Final action will be taken by the Board at the May meeting. 

 

Review of DRAFT Administration and Operations Funding Contract and Deliverables – Christine 

Watlington 

 

The funding contract and deliverables are based on the Board Policy.  Final action will be taken at the 

May meeting. 

 

Review of DRAFT Board Policy on Soil and Water Conservation District Cost-Share and Technical 

Assistance Funding Allocations for Fiscal Year 2020 – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington reviewed the draft Board Policy. Additional funding for districts heavily impacted by the 

upcoming WIP efforts was discussed.  Final action will be taken at the May meeting. 
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Review of DRAFT Cost-Share and Technical Assistance Contract and Deliverables – Christine Watlington 

 

The deliverables are based on the contract. Both will be voted on at the May meeting. 

 

Review of DRAFT Grant Agreement for the Virginia Conservation Assistance Program – Christine 

Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington reviewed the draft grant agreement for the Virginia Conservation Assistance Program. 

 

• $1 million is provided from the Water Quality Improvement Fund surplus. 

• The agreement is based on the existing grant agreement with the Association and the existing 

cost-share and technical assistance grant agreements. 

• This allows for 80% to go the Chesapeake Bay areas and 20% outside the Bay area. 

 

No Board action was required at this time. 

 

Review of DRAFT Grant Agreement for Resource Management Plan BMP Pilot Project – Christine 

Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington reviewed the draft grant agreement with Northern Neck Soil and Water Conservation 

District for the Resource Management Plan (RMP) BMP Pilot Project.  The TAC had recommended that 

certain practices be bundled into one contract that would make it easier for producers to implement the 

practices.  The hope is to increase the number of RMPs that are certified.  

 

No action was required by the Board at this time. 

 

District Director Appointments and Resignations – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington presented the following list of District Director appointments and resignations. 

 

Daniel Boone 

 

Resignation of Mr. John Dickie Bailey, of Lee County, effective 4/8/19, elected director position 

(term of office expires 12/31/2019). 

 

Robert E. Lee 

 

Resignation of Mr. Frank Goodwin, of the City of Lynchburg, effective 1/24/2019, elected 

director position (term of office expires 12/31/2019). 

 

Resignation of Ms. Erin Hawkins, of Campbell County, effective 2/28/2019, at-large director 

position (term of office expires 12/31/2018). 

 

Lord Fairfax 

 

Resignation of Mr. Michael Neese, of the City of Winchester, effective 11/17/2018, elected 

director position (term of office expires 12/31/2019). 
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Recommendation of Mr. Paul Burkholder, of the City of Winchester, to fill the unexpired term of 

Mr. Michael Neese (term of office to begin on 5/1/19 – 12/31/2019). 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Newton moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the appointments of 

the individuals being recommended.  Mr. Wilson seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Establishment of an Allocation Subcommittee – Christine Watlington 

 

Ms. Watlington noted that in the previous year numerous questions arose concerning how Technical 

Assistance (TA) is allocated.  Currently baseline technical assistance  is based on FY 2013 numbers.  The 

staff recommendation is for the Board to establish a subcommittee to review and provided 

recommendations for alternative ways of funding baseline technical assistance.  Membership would 

include three members of the Soil and Water Conservation Board, three members of the Virginia 

Association of Soil and Water Conservation Districts, and one staff member from the Department of 

Conservation and Recreation. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Chairman Street moved the following: 

 

The Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board establishes an allocation subcommittee to review the 

current methodology used for calculating the baseline technical assistance allocation to Districts and to 

provide recommendation(s) for alternative method(s) to determine this baseline.   

 

The subcommittee will consist of 7 members, with 5 members constituting a quorum.  Three members 

shall be active members of the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board appointed by the Board 

Chairman.  Three members will be representatives of the Virginia Association of Soil and Water 

Conservation Districts appointed by the Executive Board of the Association.  One member will be the 

Director of the Department of Conservation and resignation or his designee. 

 

The Subcommittee shall provide its recommendations to the Board no later than the December 11, 2019 

Board meeting. 

 

There may be ad-hoc members of the subcommittee, including the Virginia Farm Bureau Federation, but 

these members will have no voting privileges.  

 

Mr. Newton seconded and the motion carried. 

 

Chairman Street appointed the following Board members to serve on the Subcommittee: 

 

• Gray Coyner 

• Mario Albritton 

• Adam Wilson 

 

APPROVAL OF BOARD BYLAWS – Christine Watlington 
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Ms. Watlington presented the revised Board Bylaws for approval. She noted that these were presented 

at the March meeting. 

 

BOARD ACTION 

Mr. Wilson moved that the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board approve the revised Board 

bylaws as presented by the Department.  Mr. Coyner seconded and the motion carried. 

 

OLD BUSINESS 

 

There was no old business 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

Director Cristman noted that the terms of the three at-large members of the Board would be expiring on 

June 30.  Mr. Street is not eligible to be reappointed. Ms. Kennedy and Mr. Marten have asked not to be 

considered for reappointment.  The Governor’s office is working on filling these appointments in a 

timely manner.  Recommendations of individuals to fill these vacancies are welcome and should be 

forwarded to Director Cristman. 

 

PARTNER REPORTS 

 

Natural Resources Conservation Service – John A. Bricker, NRCS 

 

Mr. Bricker presented the report for NRCS.  A copy is included as Attachment A. 

 

Virginia Cooperative Extension, Dan Goerlich 

 

Mr. Goerlich presented the report for Virginia Cooperative Extension.  A copy is included as Attachment 

B. 

 

Virginia Association of Soil and Water Conservation Districts – Dr. Kendall Tyree 

 

The Association is working on several training programs, including records retention and working with 

the Library of Virginia. 

 

This summer is the educational season with youth camp and the Envirothon. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

Mr. Shreve from the Virginia Agribusiness Council advised that the Council would be sending a number 

of recommendations to the full TAC regarding the equine workgroup in order to address the equine 

situation in the context of WIP III. 

  

Mr. Kowalski from the Chesapeake Bay Association expressed appreciation to the Board for their work 

and the opportunity to attend the meeting. 
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Ms. Moore from the Virginia Farm Bureau noted that she looks forward to working with the Ad Hoc 

Subcommittee addressing the baseline technical assistance  allocation.  

 

Mr. Tillman, from NRCS conveyed greetings from NRCS Chief Matthew Lohr. 

 

NEXT MEETING 

 

The next meeting of the Virginia Soil and Water Conservation Board will be at 9:30 a.m. in the Swift 

Creek Dining Hall at Pocahontas State Park, located in Chesterfield, Virginia. 

 

ADJOURN 

 

There was no further business and the meeting adjourned at 1:04 p.m. 
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Attachment A 
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Attachment B 
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